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Carteret County
[bookmark: _Hlk43120290]Victor Heinrich (RAAC, STHL-D)
Clint Lewis (RAAC)

Craven County
Carolyn Bland (RAAC)

Duplin County
Darrell Grubbs (RAAC)
Donna Grubbs (RAAC)
Connie Brinson (STHL-D Alternate)
Woody Brinson (STHL-D, RAAC)

Greene County
David Jones (STHL-D, RAAC)
Faye Taylor (RAAC)
Jean Garner (RAAC)
Elliotte Ashburn (STHL)

Jones County
Jerol Bryant (RAAC, STHL-A)
Mathew Brinkley (RAAC)




Lenoir County
[bookmark: _Hlk43116210]Walter LaRoque (STHL-D, RAAC)

Onslow County
Sandra Crane (RAAC)
Gerald Brandon (STHL-D)

Pamlico County
Ann Holton (RAAC)

Wayne County
Linda Harper (RAAC)
Martha Bryan (RAAC, STHL-D)
Jimmie Ford (RAAC)

ECC Staff
Tonya Cedars, Interim AAA Director
January Brown, Family Caregiver Specialist
Heather O’Connor, Program Specialist
Colby Smith, Ombudsman
Angelia Pridgen, Ombudsman

1. Call to Order, Welcome, Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance – Walter LaRoque, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m.

2. Adopt Agenda - Walter LaRoque, Chairman
Martha Bryan motioned to adopt the agenda as written, seconded by Darrell Grubbs, unanimously approved.

3. Approval of Minutes – January 6, 2020 (attached) - Walter LaRoque, Chairman
Jean Garner motioned to approve the minutes, seconded by Martha Bryan, unanimously approved.

4. Directors Report – Tonya Cedars, Area Agency on Aging Director
a. Staff Updates:
1. Things are going well with the AAA.  Staff has been very busy.  The Ombudsmen are working with residents, families and facilities via phone to resolve complaints, provide technical assistance to facilities and give information to families.  FCSP activity has alsp accelerated during COVID-19 and has been working on expanding services through virtual platforms for the region.  
2. New Staff member:  Heather O’Connor.  Previously worked at Craven County DSS in the accounting department.  She is familiar with all AAA programs and will be completing all AAA monitoring for the region.  
3. Andrea Reese is no longer with the AAA, her last day was March 4, 2020.  Her position is currently vacant at this time. 
b.  4-Year Plan Approval- Sent to RAAC members through email for review.
1. Review of Goals- There are 4 goals developed by DAAS for the AAA 4-year plan.
a. Older North Carolinians will be safe from abuse, neglect and exploitation, and have their rights protected. (Elder abuse and fraud information.)
b. Create opportunities for older adults and their families to lead active and healthy lives. (Evidence based programs, senior center operations, wellness programs, caregiver programs, volunteer programs)
c. Support and encourage older adults of all backgrounds and their support systems to access information that helps them make informed choices about support services at home or in the community. (Providing information for consumers, providers and community members on services and resources.)
d. AAA will lead efforts to strengthen service delivery and capacity engaging community partners to increase and leverage resources. (Monitoring programs, planning, information for providers on new administration of programs, virtual programing, ways of doing business differently, budgeting information, and the day to day programing of services, providing providers information on all service availability, and increasing consumer contributions.)  
2. AAA Change in monitoring duties- Heather O’Conner will be completing all AAA monitoring beginning in FY 20-21.  Historically, programs have been monitored by each program consultant. Effective July 1, 2020 Heather will be monitoring all programs for the AAA.  Technical assistance and budgeting of programs will still go through the programmatic staff member.
3. Approval of ECCAAA 4-year plan:
Sandra Crane motioned to approve ECCAAA 4-year plan, seconded by Jean Gardner, unanimously approved.

c. Funding for FY 20-21
1. HCCGB funding- Reviewed regional funding that was sent out to RAAC members on 6/14/20.  Please review your counties budgets.  The entire region is at 91% spent as of April 2020.  There will be a couple of counties that will be below spending for FY19-20.  At this time, it does look like all the counties in the region will spend their funding and if individuals have not, allocations will be distributed to those providers that need the allocations.  We will be spending 100% of our region allocations.
a. Meals- Services still have continued despite senior centers being closed due to COVID 19.  Senior centers are still serving meals through home delivery, drive thru and pick up.  
b. Transportation- Some counties are utilizing transportation for meal delivery and bringing in clients to the sites for meal pick up.
c. Medical Transportation- continues to services clients.
d. In-Home Aide- Services are continuing throughout the region.
e. Adult day program and group respite- Services are currently suspended and programs are closed. 
2. Approval of Non block funding
a. FCSP and Evidence Based Program- In previous years funding was distributed using an RFP process for FCSP and IIID services.  However, due to COVID-19 ECCAAA is recommending that funds be distributed via the state funding formula to existing providers in the region.
b. Legal Aide funding- All legal allocations will be given to Legal Aide of NC to service clients across the region.
Martha Bryan motioned to approve allocation process, seconded by Jean Gardner, unanimously approved.
3. Families First allocations
a. $481,000 received for our region.  
b. Funding is for the nutrition funding and under the federal declaration of emergency these meals do not have to meet the nutritional meal requirements.  Providers are exploring innovative ways to serve older adults across the region. Examples include; delivering meals 7 days a week, distributing bags of groceries and offering breakfast. 
c. Counties can purchase equipment that will help them sustain an emergency program.  (I.e.: purchase a freezer, PPE supplies, hand sanitizer, building modifications, meal carriers, etc.)  
d. Providers have utilized funding to send out activity packets to clients.
e. The funding is flexible and able to be utilized if it ties into nutrition.  Funding is from March 2020- September 20, 2021.  Allocations have been sent out to the providers and contracts have already been distributed.
4. CARES allocations
a. We don’t have these allocations as of today from the state.  Allocations should be at the AAA in the next couple of weeks.  Providers have requested for the contracts and funding to be done in the new FY.  There will be a new administrative letter to go with these funds.  
b. Funding is for all programs and allocations are flexible.
c. Funding is from March 2020- September 20, 2021.
a. Tracking of meals-between April 3 to June 5, over 69,000 meals have been served to over 12,000 clients
5. Staff Reports – ECC-AAA Staff
a.  Ombudsman – Angelia Pridgen/ Colby Smith 
1. Ombudsmen and CAC members are not able to visit facilities.  
2. Regional facility COVID-19 cases reported- if you have any questions about your county please contact the ombudsmen.
3. As of Thursday, NC plans to do testing for all staff and residents in long term care facilities (adult care homes do not have a decision as of now.)  There is not a set date when all testing will be completed, but it will be set shortly.
4. Ombudsmen are working on sending out a post card to residents regarding their rights for their stimulus check (over 5,000 residents). They are not required to turn their check over to a facility, the facility is not allowed to hold the check, or utilize the check for overdue expenses.  The stimulus check belongs solely to the resident and is for their spending.  
5. Complaints are being resolved via phone and email.  The top two complaints being received are residents’ rights and discharge concerns.  
6. There is no date as of right now for when the CAC’s can enter facilities.  The Ombudsmen do want to get back into facilities before families so that they are able to work on complaints.
7. Angelia is participating on a statewide task force that is addressing re-entry issues and how to return to the facilities safely.  
8. Ombudsmen have now been given permission to talk with and share information with the CAC’s.  Ombudsmen will be reaching out to CAC’s this week.
9. All facilities have been given a 14-day supply of PPE.  The Ombudsmen notified all facilities to share information.  Supplies were provided to the family care homes, adult care homes, and skilled nursing facilities.
10. Ombudsmen are working with facilities on emergency preparedness and COVID-19.  They are working with facilities to plan for evacuations through hurricane season and to address necessary precautions for COVID 19.
11. World Elder Abuse Day, June 15, 2020- All regional activities have been canceled this year.  Instead, the AAA developed a social media campaign (results show there were 172,000 clicks to the ad).
  
b.  Family Caregiver- January Brown 
1. Working with providers to close out FY19-20. Also working with providers to share information, resources, and technical assistance.
2.  FCSP has been working with Ageless Innovations on robotic animals to assist caregivers during COVID 19.  FCSP has assisted seven other NC AAA FCSP’s to develop their caregiver assistive technology and robotic animal programs.  FCSP also working on a virtual webinar for assistive technology during COVID training and a caregiver webinar.  Webinars to be scheduled in the next week. 
3. FCSP has been cofacilitating virtual support groups in Carteret County (weekly) and in Craven County (bi-weekly)
4. FCSP is developing a 5-week virtual caregiver academy program to educate caregivers. All regional caregiver workshops have been canceled till further notice due COVId-19.
5. FCSP is working with DAAS on the state data base, FCSP codes, and information regarding the FCSP CARES Act funding.
c.  HCCBG 
1. ECCAAA was not able to complete all of their monitoring visits due to COVID-19.  There were three programs that were not monitored: Craven County DSS nutrition programs, Jones County nutrition programs and Legal Aid of NC. Each program will be added to the monitoring schedule for FY 20-21.
2. Last Thursday ECCAAA received 10,000 face masks from Albemarle Commission.  9,500 masks were distributed to each provider throughout the region. Masks are only to be used for staff and volunteers.  These are from FEMA and per FEMA they are not for clients.
d. LCA/MFP- vacant position

6. County Comments – RAAC Members 
a. Carteret – I want to recognize the work that it took for the AAA staff to complete the 4-year plan.  
Victor Heinrich: Things in Carteret are sheltering in place; senior center is not open for general use.  They are serving meals.  Louise Yurko retired from the Carteret Aging Planning Board in May.  Victor has taken on the position of chairperson.  APB has been working on budgets with the AAA.  
Clint Lewis: Adult Protective Services workers are still required to go into homes when a APS report is filed.  UNC School of Government has released a manual about elder protection services: Protectadults.sog.unc.edu
b. Craven – N/A
c. Duplin- Melisa and her staff have done a wonderful job during COVID-19 for the clients and staff in Duplin County.
d. Greene – David Jones: Due to COVID -19 the senior center was closed to the public on March 18.  As of March 23, the Senior Center has been serving meals via drive thru and delivery options.  Intake for nutrition and family caregiver support programs have continued via phone.  The senior center is providing weekly activities packets, ensure, and daily wellness calls to clients.  As of June 8, about 12303 meals have been delivered.
e. Jones – Jerol Bryant: They are planning classes in July for senior computer training.
f. Lenoir – Walter LaRoque: The senior center is closed.  They are distributing frozen meals and have a drive thru for meal pickup .
g. Onslow – Gerald Brandon:  The senior center is closed, possible reopen date is July 1.  They have been distributing meals to clients.
h. Pamlico – Ann Holton: senior center is closed but they are sending out frozen meals once a week to clients and staff are making wellness calls.
i. Wayne – Martha Bryan:  WAGES is handing out meals every Thursday along with goodie and information packs.  The group respite program has been closed at WCSOA but they are providing activity packets and information to caregivers.  The FCSP has been distributing robotic pets to clients. Additionally, they are providing exercise programs 2 times a day on TV, passing out fans, conducting SHIIP counseling over the phone, conducting Tia-Chi classes and line dancing in their parking lot with social distancing, and staff have been completing wellness calls to clients

7. Additional Comments/Concerns/Questions
· Jimmy Ford: Who qualifies for the Legal Aide services?
· Tonya: Anyone over the age of 60 and there is no income requirement.  They help with benefit applications, POA’s, wills, foreclosures, collections, etc. They do not assist with any civil issues, to include divorce.

· Carol Bland: The funds that aren’t being used, how will that affect your new budget?
· Tonya: It will not, for counties that are under spent, those allocations will be redistributed to counties that are overspent. Budget revisions from county providers will be due to ECCAAA by June 30, 2020 for FY 19-20.  Providers do not have to go through the county or APB approval process.  ECCAAA must make regional adjustments by around the 2nd week of July.    

· Jimmy Ford:  What is happening to the funds that providers have had now that the centers are closed?
· Tonya: Centers have been open to staff and they are still utilizing existing funding to pay for expenses and services.  The only programs that is not spending allocations is the group respite program in Wayne, senior companion program and the adult daycare program in Onslow because they are closed.  Those allocations are small pots and the agencies have moved those funds around to another service.



· Carylon Bland: What about CARTS function and their funding they are not using? 
· Tonya: CARTS- There has been discussions already with Craven County CARTS on redistributing their unutilized funding.

· With the anticipation of reopening of senior centers, is any of the funding provided going to be utilized for additional staffing?  Does it look like there is a need for additional staffing?
· Tonya:  Yes, there is funding to be utilized for increased staffing.  Staffing is up to the providers and the local government.  This funding is not reoccurring funding and counties will need to look at how they will sustain those positions.

· When do you think the CAC’s members will be able to return to the facilities?
· Tonya:  We do not have a date.  It will depend on how we move through the phases of Governor Cooper’s re-opening plan. Facilities are at the end of Phase III.

· Woody Brinson: If the goals are set by the state then why did we do a survey?
· Tonya: ECCAAA wanted input regarding the needs of each county. It helps us to focus on the gaps that have been identified. The strategies contain information taken from the regional survey. 

· Ann Holton:  If I understand this, even though the 4 goals in the 4 year plan are set by the state, within the goals there are strategies that are determined by the region demonstrating how ECCAAA will meet each goal?
· Tonya: Yes, that is correct.

· Woody Brinson: On goals, what level are the county aging directors responsible for making decision on these?
· Tonya: The plan is the responsibility of the AAA not the providers.

· Woody Brinson: I do not see a list of programs in the goal that addresses any hands-on programs such as dance, fitness, programs.
· Tonya: Programs paid through IIID allocations have to be approved evidence-based programs per ACL rules.  Providers use other funding to pay for activities such as dance, aerobics but is not able to be funded through these allocations.

· Woody Brinson: I see that goal 2.3 addresses promoting volunteerism, how does the annual appreciation event tie into this and how is it measurable?
· Tonya: The annual appreciation event is intended to demonstrate to our volunteers how much they are appreciated.  Showing our appreciation ensures that we keep those that we have and encourages others to become volunteers.

· Linda Harper: CAC could be shown appreciation by being paid for fuel, if that’s possible.
· Tonya: Currently, this is not allowable.  The ECC Board of Directors has not approved this reimbursement.  

· Woody Brisson: Goal 3: I don’t see where we are reaching out to the Hispanic community, do you have any staff members that speak Spanish?  We have about 22% of the population in Duplin county that do not have internet, how are you going to reach them?
· Tonya: We are going to continue to do disseminate information through our traditional distribution lists..  For example, we will work with providers, church mailings, and other stakeholders.  At this time we do not have a staff member that speak Spanish.  However, we are ordering a variety of information in Spanish..

· Carylon Bland: Since we don’t know how long we will be in this, what is the plan to keep in touch with seniors at home?  For instance, the George St Senior Center is sending out a monthly update to older adults at home.   Could you all consider doing something on TV?
· Tonya: That would be something we can investigate.  The AAA does participate in a Morehead City radio show and we provide information on it regularly.  Wayne county has been utilizing channel 10 to show their exercise programs.  That is something to consider. 

· Jean Gardner: announced that The Greene County Senior Center has been a Center of Excellence for 10 years this year.

· David Jones: We were scheduled to have a recertification visit for our senior center; do you know when that will be completed?
· Tonya:  Two counties have been impacted (Greene and Carteret) due to COVID-19 with their recertification.  Their certifications have been extended and the recertification visit will be scheduled later.  

· Martha: Any ideas on if the STHL will meet in October
· Walter LaRoque:  There will be a teleconference this Wednesday and we will be discussing the October date.  I will send out any information that they discuss.

8. Meeting Calendar Dates: 

Walter LaRoque: Bylaws state that we must have 4 meetings per year.
Today’s meeting is a makeup meeting from April.  Next meeting is scheduled for July 6, 2020.  We are asking for the next meeting to be scheduled for August 3, 2020.  
Martha Bryan motioned to have the next RAAC meeting on August 3, 2020, seconded by Jean Gardner, unanimously approved.

a. August 3, 2020
b. October 5, 2020

9. Adjourn 
Walter LaRoque motioned to adjourn meeting; meeting adjourned at 12:06 p.m.
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